RECLAIM OUR CITY MEETING

Ms SYLVIA HALE [6.07 p.m.]: Last night I attended a meeting of Reclaim our City at Wollongong Town Hall. It was an extraordinarily well-attended meeting and it passed the following unanimous resolution:

That this public meeting of Wollongong citizens, representatives of neighbourhood committees, resident groups, South Coast unions and community stakeholders endorse a major community campaign to reclaim our city. This campaign will be guided by the following general principles and organisational approach. 

Principles: 

(a) Democracy now returned to elected local government with effective anti-corruption processes in place and an electoral system which properly reflects the wishes of the voters. 

(b) Voices for our community: neighbourhood committees and consultative committees to be reinstated, resourced and recognised by the council as representative bodies.

(c) Community vision for the city: appropriate development for the people including public infrastructure while protecting our natural and cultural heritage and our public land and resources from any further sell-off or alienation from the community.

Organisation: The Reclaim our City campaign consists of representatives from neighbourhood local area committees. Resident groups, South Coast unions, indigenous community representatives and other community stakeholders will continue to meet and plan a program of activities to promote the stated objectives. The committee encourages citizens who support this campaign to participate in these activities and organisations.


Indeed, at the meeting representatives from a wide variety of community organisations were unanimous in their desire for a restoration of democracy to the people of Wollongong.

I have also spoken in the past couple of days to members of the community who are concerned about proposed developments at Gwandalan, Catherine Hill Bay, Nords Wharf and similar areas on the Central Coast. They have given me and other members of the crossbench information that should go on the public record. The history of planning for protection of the Wallarah peninsula as a buffer zone between the Lower Hunter and the Central Coast is well documented. The idea was first proposed in 1969 and it has been government policy since the 1970s. Government actions associated with the recent Lower Hunter Regional Strategy are threatening to deliver a seriously compromised version of this inter-regional green belt.

The communities of both regions have been proactive in recording and publishing the history of the site and informally nominating the area of former coal lease 706 as a national park. This nomination was well received by the then Department of the Environment and Conservation. The community's vision for a national park as an inter-regional buffer zone was supported by the government department capable of delivering it, but this process has been overtaken by the closed-door approach to regional planning. The draft Lower Hunter Regional Strategy 2005 outlined a 25-year scenario to increase the population of the Lower Hunter by 125,000. Groups from across the region joined together to give comprehensive comment on the draft. They showed that this increase could occur without loss of bushland by using sites that were already disturbed.

When the final strategy was released in October 2006, the changes from the draft were staggering. Outside of the public consultation, Minister Sartor had met with landholders, and the vision for an inter-regional buffer zone had become seriously comprised. This is also when residents of Gwandalan first became aware that Coal and Allied's landholdings had drawn them into the Lower Hunter Regional Strategy, even though they were outside the region. They were given no notice and had no opportunity to comment on that inclusion. It is acknowledged that the agreement between the Government and the landowners delivers land for conservation but the compromises are far too great.
The Minister's deals are staggeringly generous.

Coal and Allied's profits across the region will be $1 billion. For the Rose group the profit on the Wallarah peninsula will be $135 million. The rezoning alone is worth $400 million to coal and Allied and $65 million to the Rose group a gift bestowed on them with virtually just the stroke of a ministerial pen. It is also dubious whether the land is even Coal and Allied's to sell. I understand Coal and Allied has a mining lease but does not actually own the land. The public has difficulty in seeing the merit in what is planned, and I have learnt that government department's do not see it either. As a result of a previous call for papers and a freedom of information request, the public has learnt some important facts that have been kept from them.

Significantly, it learnt that the Department of Planning thinks Catherine Hill Bay is unsuitable for development, and that the Department of Climate Change and Conservation supports the national park nomination and wants to buy the land. As the situation on the Wallarah peninsula progresses further, and further from what the public wants, it is important that we are allowed to see the detail of what is happening. While the development application process continues with an independent hearing and assessment panel, there is still hope of moderating the excesses of the Minister's generous deal with the landowners. [Time expired.]


